                                                                                                                                                                                                             MINUTES
SIXTH Meeting of the Villanova University


Senate for Academic Year 2012-2013 in Bartley                  Hall, Room 2010 on Friday, APRIL 12, 2013 at 3:45 p.m.

PRESENT:   Dr. Robert Styer, Chair; Ms. Elizabeth Heurich, Executive Secretary; Dr. Joseph

                       Dellapenna, Parliamentarian 

                        Ms. Christine Alizzi; Mr. Wayne Bremser; Dr. Mary Ann Cantrell; Mr. Jack Chong;

Ms. Gayle Doyle; Ms. Debra Fickler, J.D.; Dr. M. Louise Fitzpatrick; Dr. Gary Gabriele; Mr. Ryan Gatti;  Mr. Daniel Goldowsky; Dr. Edwin Goff; Ms. Sophie Kagan; Ms. Caroline Kemp; Dr. Christopher Kilby; Dr. Julie Klein; Ms. Katherine LeGrand; Dr. Sarvesh Kulkarni; Dr. Jean Anne Linney; Dr. Adele Lindenmeyr; Mr. Christopher Marroletti; Ms. Carmen Migliarino; Mr. Aaron Moore; Mr. John J. Murray; Mr. Vincent Nicastro; Rev. John Stack, OSA; Mr. Robert Stover; Mr. Richard Travia; Dr. Barbara Wall; Dr. Kelly Welsh

            Ms. Helen Heron, Recording Secretary

ABSENT: Mr. Jay Chamberlin (Notified In Advance-Unable to Attend); Ms. Ann Diebold; (NIA); Rev. Kail Ellis (NIA); Mr. Stephen Fugale; Ms. Selma Koury Wunderlich (representing the Alumni Association President) (NIA); Ms. Susan Leighton; Ms. Dorothy Malloy, J.D. (NIA); Dr. Patrick Maggitti (NIA); Dr. Victoria McWilliams (NIA); Dr. Thomas Way (NIA); Mr. Kenneth Valosky (NIA); Dr. Seth Whidden (NIA); Dr. Donna Shai (NIA); Daniel Troiano

______________________________________________________________________________

           AGENDA:




INVOCATION – Ms. Helen Heron

Please silence all cell phones.  Please place your nameplate at your seat to assist us in identifying all speakers and in building our community.

I.       THE MINUTES OF MARCH 15, 2013 HAVE BEEN APPROVED
II.      POWER OF INTERPELLATION (if any)

          III.    ANNOUNCEMENTS AND CORRESPONDENCE

          IV.    STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS



Committee on Faculty- Dr. Dr. Julie Klein, Chair



Rules and Review Committee – Ms. Selma Koury Wunderlich, Chair



Mission and Social Justice Committee-Ms. Sandra Kearney, Chair


            Student Life Committee- Rev. John P. Stack, OSA, Chair



Academic Policy Committee- Dr. Louise Russo, Chair

    V.      REPORT FROM FACULTY CONGRESS – Dr. Kelly Welch, Vice Chair, pro tem
    VI.     REPORT FROM UNIVERSITY STAFF, DR. ALLISON VENELLA, Chairperson

    VI.     REPORT FROM GRADUATE COUNCIL PRESIDENT – Ms. Sophie Kagan

     VII.    FAREWELL ADDRESS OF THE STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT 


Mr. Christopher Marroletti- Student Government Association, President 2012-13

     VIII. THANKS TO DEPARTING SENATORS


           Mr. Christopher Marroletti – Student Government Association, President 2012-13

     IX.     ANNOUNCEMENT OF NAMES OF NEW STUDENT SENATORS

                       Mr. Thomas Soussou, Student Government Association, President

      
     X.      ADJOURNMENT

************************************************************************************

The Chair, Dr. Robert Styer called the meeting to order at 3:45 p.m. The Invocation was presented by Ms. Helen Heron
     




INVOCATION

Let us give thanks for the past year. For the things we have learned, for the skills we have gained, for the help we have had, and for the friends we have made, in thanksgiving let us pray to the Lord: We pray to you our God. And as leaders and educators, may we be inspired by the words of St. Francis who said:  “All the darkness in the world cannot extinguish the light of a single candle.”

For these intentions, we pray to the Lord.

Amen

The Chair thanked Ms. Heron for her prayer.

I.      THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 15, 2013 HAVE BEEN APPROVED

II.     POWER OF INTERPELLATION 

III.   ANNOUNCEMENTS AND CORRESPONDENCE


a)    Senator Styer stated there was a reception today for Dr. Robert Langran who was one 

architects of the University Senate in 1969 when SCUG (Summer Committee on University Governance) took place.  Dr. Susan Mackey-Kallis represented the Senate by giving a short presentation on Dr. Langran’s distinguished service to the Senate.  Senator Vince Nicastro also praised his many years as the men’s and women’s tennis coach.  Our congratulations to Dr. Langran.      

b)    The Organizational Meeting for the 2013-2014 Senate will follow immediately


       upon the adjournment of this meeting.  


c)    The University received Fair Trade status as was pursued by the committee on

                   Mission and Social Justice over a year ago by the Fair Trade Association.  Will Stehl 

       notified the Senate that there will be a celebration of this victory on Wednesday,  

       April 17, 2013.

d)  Senator Styer was pleased to announce that in regard to the Task Force chosen to

     evaluate the Senate Father Donohue stated that the Board of Trustees is interested in 

     having input as well.

IV. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS

REPORT FROM THE COMMITTEE ON FACULTY 
Senator Julie Klein, Chairperson

Senator Klein began her report by explaining the various projects the committee this year. The first being the issue of full-time non-tenured track faculty in the university deliberations in particular in the selection of department chairs.  These people are here full-time usually on term appointments, but they are not on the tenured track or tenured faculty. Under the existing policy in the faculty handbook it states that those who may have been here for a long time have not been eligible to vote in the process of selecting department chairs.  The Committee on Faculty created two documents summarizing major issues about this question. They then produced short documents, hosted some community forums, we put feedback through their web page, they consulted with many people as well.  They have crafted a compromise proposal that is almost complete.  They core idea of that proposal is that peer review is the cornerstone of any academic community.  As they have uniform standards for the use of peer review in all hiring and evaluations, then all on the faculty are equally situated and should be able to participate fully in such issues as the selection of chairs.  That principle of peer review which all faculty groups agree on is going to be the heart and soul of the compromise proposal which will enable people who have been here for a long time to participate in those areas of department governances.  They see this as a principle of community, fairness and inclusion. They have also been consulting with the deans about finding a proposal that is workable and readily implemented in our community.  Their hopes are that this process will conclude around April 23rd. They will send the proposal to Father Ellis, the VPAA and the council deans. 

They Committee on Faculty used to be the body that dealt with the nominations for many university awards.  In conjunction with our other colleagues in the Faculty Congress, they decided that it would be most beneficial to the Faculty Congress to create an awards committee.  The Committee on Faculty retains only the nominations for the faculty who are appointed by Father Peter to serve on Board of Trust committees. Virtually all of those positions turned over in the last year. 

They have some ongoing considerations of Rank and Tenure issues.  Sometimes there are technical issues or procedural issues. Their committee generally handles these issues. 

The Committee on Faculty has been trying more and more to serve as the voice of the faculty.  They meet regularly with senior administrators.  They are trying to bring concerns of the faculty and represent them in offices that count.
REPORT FROM THE RULES AND REVIEW COMMITTEE 

Senator Selma Koury Wunderlich, Chairperson

During this academic year of 2012-2013, the Rules and Review committee met three times on campus and also conducted two electronic meetings. One of the on-site meetings was a joint meeting with the Senate Executive Committee. 

The scheduled evaluation of the University Senate was completed, and their recommendations were incorporated into the Motions Regarding the Restructuring of the University Senate. The evaluation of the Senate Executive Committee will be completed in the Fall semester.

Committee work continued on the "Proposed Revision of the Senate Constitution".  An amendment was   formulated and introduced to the Senate Executive Committee regarding the position of a librarian on the Academic Policy committee. The amendment passed in the Senate meeting of February 8, 2013.

When the Rules and Review committee was evaluated in 2011, it was recommended that speakers should be invited to the meetings. As a follow up to Dr. Robert Langran, last year's speaker, we invited Dr. Helen Lafferty in December 2012. She discussed her experience of sixteen years on the University Senate and the Executive committee.  

Since 2010, these end-of-the-year Rules and Review reports have mentioned the need to revitalize the Senate if it is to progress forward more effectively.  This year Rules and Review decided to proceed a little more vigorously if we are going to "Ignite Change" as all the Villanova entrance banners suggest! Therefore, the Rules and Review committee met in a joint session with the Senate Executive committee to discuss, debate and reach a consensus about a method for the possible improvement in the structure of the University Senate. The results, in the form of two motions, were presented to the Senate on March 15, 2013 and were passed at that meeting. The minutes of the March 15 meeting are posted online.

The work, described in this report, is due to the diligent and active participation of the members of the Rules and Review Committee, namely, Rev. Kail Ellis, O.S.A., Mr. Steven Fugale, Mr. Thomas DeMarco, Dr. Robert Styer, Dr. Jay Strieb, Dr. David Fiorenza, Ms. Helen Heron, Ms. Allison Venella, Mr. Dan Goldowsky, Ms. Christine Alizzi, Mr. Ryan Gatti, Mr. Ward Williams and to the members of the Senate Executive Committee. My heartfelt thanks to all the committee members and to the Senate.

REPORT FROM THE MISSIONS AND SOCIAL JUSTICE COMMITTEE 

              Senator Sandy Kearney, Chairperson

The Committee is in a rebuilding state this year. Three initiatives have been addressed for research.

They are concentrating on one issue that regards Maternity Leave for staff.  They deferred their investment issues to the existing Villanova community. 

We chose the Maternity Leave issue for the staff because the Committee on Faculty has been doing a very diligent job for the faculty.  We intend to make a resolution by proxy by the end of this year. 

We will be looking for four students, two staff and two faculty to carry forth to next year’s existing committee.  

Our plan is to engage in other activities in the community as well.  If anyone is interested in, please contact the committee.

REPORT FROM THE STUDENT LIFE COMMITTEE 

Senator John P. Stack, O.S.A., Chairperson

The committee is composed of 14 members of the University community and met 5 times during the 2012-2013 academic year.

Each meeting provided the opportunity for the SGA President, the leaders of major student organizations and the Vice-President for Student Life to give an update and note issues from their respective areas.

Following are some of the topics that were discussed by the committee:

· The Campus Master Plan – Phase II and III

· New Residence Halls on Lancaster Ave.

· Spring Concert

· Alcohol related issues

· Off Campus Living 

· Police interaction with students in Lower Merion

· Bryn Mawr Courts and Home Properties of Bryn Mawr

· Housing lottery issues

· Radnor Township behavioral expectations

· Right Plan for Radnor

· Student Health Issues

· Off Campus Shuttle

· The changing Big East

· The State of Alcohol at Villanova committee

· Risk Management and its effect on Student Organizations

· Outdoor Spring Event 



REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC POLICY COMMITTEE 
Senator Louise Russo, Chairperson

The committee met five times, a sixth meeting is scheduled in April.

I. Focal Efforts that have been Completed or are Pending Completion:  

(A) CATS Data Reporting:  In an effort to better contextualize CATS data for faculty and administrators for development and assessment purposes, the APC welcomed Jim Trainer, Paul Bonfanti, and Nurit Friedman to join the committee to discuss changes in score reporting language with regard to quartile designations.  Considering the outcome of the major CATS data analysis project and the findings that score ranges of ± 0.2 were deemed inconsequential per APC recommendations, the committee is discussing whether CATS reports should continue to include quartile rankings or can some other option be identified that would effectively provide performance segregation information which is useful for faculty development and merit considerations.  OPIR will complete sample data analysis and report back to the APC at the final APC meeting in April.   
(C) eLearning:  The APC welcomed invited guest, Dr. Robert Stokes, to the December meeting to share information produced by the Distance Learning Task Force which was charged by Fr. Ellis to review the current state of online education and to develop a strategic plan for eLearning at Villanova.  Dr. Stokes provided a comprehensive review of the history of online education and an overview of the task force’s focus on opportunities for programmatic development based upon success of the fully online degree programs in Public Administration and Human Resource Development.  At that time no information was shared with the APC in regards to programmatic or online degree initiatives at the baccalaureate level.  In light of the community forums this past March in which the plans to roll-out fully online B.A. degree programs in Leadership and Media and Technology were presented the APC, as a university-wide membership body with faculty, student, and administrator representation, hopes to engage in meaningful dialogue with and serve an advisement role for the VPAA’s office as these academic degree programs and online education at Villanova takes form.

(D) The Task Force on Collaborative Interdisciplinary Teaching, a branch committee of the APC, has continued to make progress in identifying best practices for collaborative interdisciplinary teaching.  The task force is outlining the costs of as well as the value of interdisciplinary learning and has collected information on such activities currently in practice across the university.  A final report with recommendations is expected either by the April meeting or in early fall.

VI. REPORT FROM FACULTY CONGRESS – Dr. Kelly Welch, Vice Chair, pro tem
The Faculty Congress is an organization constituted by the faculty of Villanova University for the purposes of discussing all matters of interest to the faculty and, where appropriate, passing resolutions expressing its opinion on such matters. While resolutions may be sent to any administrative officer, the Faculty Congress has a direct consultative line to the chief academic officer of the University. The following is a summary of the Faculty Congress’s activities during the 2012-13 academic year.

1. Communication and reporting
In the hopes of facilitating the flow of information between the Congress and its constituents, the following steps were undertaken:

· Borrowing an idea from the University Staff Council, the Faculty Congress appointed a member  

       to serve as Faculty Congress Communication Liaison, to report to all faculty members,

      right after each meeting, the most salient points discussed. 

· The Congress web pages were brought up to date, and this year became a useful resource for both reporting and receiving information: http://www1.villanova.edu/villanova/facultycongress.html
· Agendas were updated to reflect the report of each university committee that maintains faculty representation, including the names of the representatives elected or appointed to the committee. The representatives were subsequently contacted in advance of each meeting and invited to report to the Congress, in person or in writing, so that the Congress can assist in disseminating their committee’s activity.

· The Congress continued to enjoy close working relationships with college Deans, some of whom invited Congresspersons to lunchtime discussions each semester.

2. eLearning

Recent discussions of a Faculty Congress forum about the online Bachelor’s degree through the Office of Part-Time Studies grew to include some of the larger issues related to the rapidly developing world of online learning, both in the abstract and particularly as they pertain to Villanova University. Several groups on campus were working on these matters, and while larger discussions of these topics could not claim to be exhaustive, they offer important moments to come together to recognize and consider the related obstacles and opportunities.

It is for this reason that, in conjunction with the Vice President for Academic Affairs, the Congress organized two separate forums. The first, to focus on online learning, featured a presentation previously made to the President's Cabinet, by VPAA Fr. Kail Ellis, VP and Chief Information Officer Steve Fugale, and Associate VP for Research and Graduate Programs Al Ortega. The University President had asked that their presentation be shared with the full faculty, and they did so, in the Connelly Center Cinema, on Tuesday 12 March from 10 am to noon. The following day, on Wednesday 13 March, from 10:30 am to noon, during a second forum, Fr. Ellis and Bob Stokes presented information related to the online degree program that was being proposed for the Office of Part-Time Studies, followed by open discussion.

The considerable discussions, both during and outside of the forums, led the Congress to create an online feedback page, so as to collect and synthesize the concerns, questions, and comments. After receiving feedback from all stakeholders in the University community – faculty, staff, students, alumni, and parents – the Congress organized the results and shared them with the Vice President for Academic Affairs. In response to a letter from the Congress of 22 March, the VPAA charged the Congress to nominate faculty members to serve on a task force to review the proposed online Bachelor’s degree for adult learners and address the questions and concerns raised in the letter. 

Villanova’s faculty share the conviction that the University’s service to the community is one of its core strengths. Historically, Villanova’s efforts to reach out to “non-traditional” learners have been, and remain, exemplary. Faculty members enthusiastically support and share the University’s willingness to extend access to adult learners. 

The faculty do not, however, support an initiative that does not recognize the following:

· The value of Villanova courses directly reflects the close involvement of our students with full-time faculty active in all elements of professional life (teaching, research, and service).

· A degree with a different core curriculum and a narrower set of course options cannot be the same degree.

· A degree given in a field of study not recognized by the majority of a campus’s faculty does not have the faculty’s support, and for that reason lacks academic legitimacy.

· Degree decisions should come from the faculty.

3. Recognition

The Faculty Congress celebrated excellence in a few particular areas of the university this year:

· At Falvey Memorial Library, congratulating the library for being this year’s “University Library” recipient of an Excellence in Academic Libraries Award from the Association of College & Research Libraries (a division of the American Library Association);

· Thanking outgoing university librarian Joseph Lucia for his excellent service to the University; and

· Honoring Carol Weiss upon her retirement and thanking her for her many years of support of excellence in teaching at Villanova. 

4. Awards

The responsibility of administering several awards was moved from the Committee on Faculty to the Faculty Congress. This was done for the Facultas Award (given by the faculty to a meritorious staff 
VI.                      REPORT FROM GRADUATE COUNCIL PRESIDENT 
                   Senator Sophie Kagan, Graduate Student Council President

The Graduate Student Council has continued to pursue its goal of developing a greater sense of community among the entire graduate arts and sciences graduate student population. 

We would like to formally thank Dean Lindenmeyr and the office of graduate studies for their effort and support of the Graduate Student Council throughout the school year.

Throughout the year we have continued to host a variety of social events to provide networking opportunities for the graduate students. These events have included happy hours, Fall Social, football game tailgates, St. Thomas of Villanova Day, Volunteering for Special Olympics and Winter Social. 

We have also forged relationships with other graduate student groups across a variety of programs including the engineering program, the public administration program, the communications program and the human resource development program.  In addition, we have established a connection with the undergraduate SGA to work together on events and programs in the up-coming school year. 

The council has recently hosted elections for all open positions and we are in the process of transitioning leadership responsibility over to the new 2013-2014 executive board. 

We look forward to continuing our relationships with a variety of student groups and pursuing our goal of developing a more cohesive and prominent graduate student population at Villanova. 

VII. FAREWELL ADDRESS OF THE STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT  


    Senator Christopher Marroletti, SGA President 2012-2013

Good Afternoon. For those of you I haven’t met, I’m Chris Marroletti, a senior political science major from Malvern, PA. 
It has been a sincere honor to serve as President of the Student Government Association this year. Lael, SGA Vice President & I both learned a lot about ourselves, leadership, and did the job to thebest of our ability to advocate for the student body. Our campaign slogan a year ago was “Our Voice. Your Words.” This captures how both Lael & I viewed both our roles in SGA and the organization as a whole. Throughout the year we have maintained three main goals. The first to further establish a positive relationship with Radnor Township. The second was working together with various groups on campus to collaborate and connect towards a united campus. Third and finally, we wanted to acknowledge the people who make students experience as great as they are.
From the very beginning we knew the more positive experiences Radnor Township officials had with Villanova students the better. We have volunteered at three main events with the Radnor Township Recreation Department including the Welcome Back Picnic, The Radnor Father Daughter Dance in February, and recently the Spring Eggstravangzia. Lael and myself as well as SGA students have been fortunate to have much success meeting township officials and volunteering in the local community. 
Our next goal was to work with campus organizations on sponsoring various events that encourage student participation? We worked with the Campus Activities Team to put on a voter registration drive labeled, “Ignite Change Go Vote.” This registered over 400 students to vote as well as provided transportation to the polls on Election Day.
It took place yesterday in the Villanova Room and was an incredible event. The people who came enjoyed themselves and thanked us. We had a great raffle and had many administrators and staff support us. In particular, I would like to thank Nikki Hornesberry from Student Development as well as the entire Student Life Department for their support and the Athletic Department for their generous raffle donations. 
Looking towards the future of the University, it is my hope that students continued to be involved in University decision making and I thank the Senate committees for involving students and allowing our voices to be heard.
Thank you to Bob Styer and Helen for everything they do for our University and our student senators. I would also like to thank the student senators in this room for doing an incredible job this year. Can we give those students a round of applause?
In conclusion, it has been a pleasure to serve the student body and the University that has become home. Thank you to all those people who have worked with us and supported us throughout the year and I wish Tom & Sean the best of luck for a great year and know they will do an outstanding job representing Villanova students and working to make SGA an even better organization. 
VIII.   THANKS TO DEPARTING SENATORS
                Senator Christopher Marroletti, SGA President 2012-1013

Senator Marroletti thanked the entire Student Government for all of their

efforts throughout the entire year.

IX. ANNOUNCEMENT OF NAMES OF NEW STUDENT SENATORS

           Mr. Thomas Soussou, SGA President, 2013-2014

     ARTS

     Ms. Lourdes Carreras-Ortiz

     Mr. Aaron Moore

     Mr. Daniel Troiano

     Ms. Meredith Gallagher

     VSB

     Mr. Joseph Brady

     Mr. Ryan Gatti

     Mr. Robbie Stover

    NURSING
    Erin Connor

    SCIENCES
    Yannis Koukounas

    LAW
    Meghan Price

    ENGINEERING

    Ms. Laura Boisclair

   PART TIME

   TBD
               GRADUATE STUDENT COUNCIL

               Ms. Caitlyn Sell

    X.     ADJOURNMENT
A motion To Adjourn was made by Senator Travia and seconded by Senator Wall. 


Adjournment took place at 4:40 p.m.  







Respectfully submitted,







Elizabeth Heurich



 



        Executive Secretary 
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